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The University of Toledo

418th Meeting
Meeting of the Board of Trustees

Wednesday, December 28, 2005
Student Union Room 2592 – 8:15 a.m.
The four hundredth and eighteenth meeting of the Board of Trustees of The University of Toledo was held on Wednesday, December 28, 2005, at 8:15 a.m. in Room 2592 of the Student Union, 2801 W. Bancroft Street, Toledo, Ohio.

Mr. Daniel J. Brennan, Chairman of the Board presided and Ms. Judy E. Fegley, Interim Coordinator of Board Operations, recorded the minutes.

The Chairman of the Board requested Ms. Fegley call the roll.

Present:
Mr. Daniel J. Brennan



Mr. C. William Fall



Mr. Nicholas E. King, Student Trustee



Judge Richard B. McQuade, Jr.



Mrs. Susan Farrell Palmer



Mrs. Olivia K. Summons



Mr. Robert C. Redmond 


Mr. Richard B. Stansley, Jr.



Mr. Joel L. Todd, Student Trustee

A quorum of the Board was constituted.   Trustee William C. Koester was absent; Trustee Hernan C. Vasquez joined the meeting at 8:27 a.m.
Also present:  President Daniel M. Johnson; Provost and Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs Alan G. Goodridge; Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer William R. Decatur; Vice President and General Counsel, Board Secretary Sandra A. Drabik; Vice President of Student Life Kaye Patten Wallace; Student Ombudsman Susan Andrews; Vice Provost, Academic Programs and Policies Carol Bresnahan; Special Events Coordinator Jeanne Coates; Chief of Police John Dauer; Senior Director of Plant Operations John Donegan; Computer Graphics Design Artist Terry Fell; Assistant to the Vice President & General Counsel Elizabeth Griggs; Executive Director of Marketing Jeanne Hartig; Associate Vice President, Student Life Ardenia Jones Terry; Chair of Faculty Senate Andrew Jorgensen; Former Student Trustee Kristopher Keating; Assistant Director of Career Services Beth Nicholson; Executive Director of Athletics Michael O’Brien; Executive Assistant to the President Penny Poplin Gosetti; Associate Vice President, Academic Finance and Planning John Satkowski; Associate Vice President, Human Services James Sciarini; Faculty Senate BOT Representative Carter Wilson; and UT students and staff from around the campus.  Guests included Steve Weathers, Director of the Regional Growth Partnership and Brent Johnson, son of President Johnson.  Media represented included Toledo Blade Reporter Ignazio Messina
1. 
Call to Order
Chairman Brennan called the meeting to order at 8:15 a.m.  
2.  
President’s Report
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and good morning.

 

This is a very special time of year for all of us as we celebrate our religious traditions, the end of 2005, and the beginning of the New Year. As we close out the old year and enter the new, we have the opportunity to look back over the past twelve months to see how far we have come, to note the progress we have seen and to reflect on the continuing challenges we face as a public university.  

This is also a good time to look ahead and to envision the future for the University of Toledo as a stronger institution, an institution that is striving hard to achieve its mission as an “engaged student-centered, metropolitan research university,” but also as an institution that is seeking to create a new model of higher education for the state, a model that emphasizes exemplary collaboration, integrated offerings, institutional priorities, outstanding service to and engagement with the city whose name we share, and excellence in all we do. 

Today, even as we speak, we are very clearly in the process of redefining and transforming the University of Toledo into a new university, a university that combines the programs and facilities of the Medical University of Ohio with those of the University of Toledo. This combination will create new opportunities for our students, our faculty, our staff, our community and our state.  It is a combination that is receiving strong support from the Ohio Board of Regents, state and community leaders.  The combination of UT and MUO was endorsed by our respective Faculty Senates and student organizations.  The UT Foundation and the UT Alumni Association have endorsed the combination as has the Toledo City Council, the Regional Growth Partners, and other civic groups. 

But we still have much to do as we enter the decisive stage of this process, i.e., the legislative phase.  Dr. Jacobs and I have met with Jon Husted, Speaker of the House, and there have been conversations with leaders in the Senate.  We have met with representatives of our legislative delegation from Northwest Ohio.  More meetings and conversations are scheduled.  This has been a superb example of bi-partisan legislative responsiveness and support. 

I would like to use this occasion to thank members of our Northwest Ohio and Toledo delegation for their efforts in support of the proposed merger.  As I have said, we still have a lot of work to do but I am very hopeful that we will be able to move this important legislative proposal forward in a timely fashion and that it will receive strong legislative support.  

I also want to thank this board and its leadership, as well as the MUO board, for their efforts to help make this combination a reality. To the Faculty Senate—here and at MUO—I want to say “thank you” for your leadership and support of the proposed combination. To the student groups and particularly our Student Government, I want to thank you for your endorsement of the UT/MUO combination. 

I am excited by the progress and the potential of the proposed merger.  We will continue our efforts to advance this proposal and to seek a timely legislative decision.  The sooner the decision is made, the more time we will have to plan a successful transition, which hopefully will begin July 1, 2006.  Thank you all for your support and efforts.

Just one week ago today many of us were in Mobile, Alabama where our Toledo Rockets played the University of Texas El Paso in the GMAC Bowl.  It was a great game and we were all very proud of our team.  But equally important was the pride we felt in our players, band, cheerleaders, students, alums and many, many friends who joined us for two days of GMAC and Mobile hospitality. I had many people from the hotel and the city tell me that our team and students were the best they have hosted in the history of the GMAC and that we should be very proud of all of them. It was a fantastic trip, a great win (45 to 13), and phenomenal national exposure for the University of Toledo and the City of Toledo.  

I just want to congratulate Tom Amstutz for the great job he has done this year and all the coaching staff who have performed so well.  I would like to ask Mike O’Brien and Tom Amstutz to say a few words about the game and the season. We’ve got Tom on the phone calling in from Florida…Tom. 

Coach Amstutz expressed pride in the coaching staff and all of the football players.  The seniors on the team and all the players represented both the University and the city in a first class manner.  In addition, the fact that the team played so well will help in recruiting future players.
Athletic Director O’Brien indicated he has received numerous calls from GMAC representatives and others praising the manner in which the football team conducted themselves during their time in Mobile.

On behalf of the entire Board, Chairman Brennan congratulated Coach Amstutz for his leadership and the entire team for their comportment during the GMAC Bowl.
President Johnson commented the team has made the University and the city very proud.  
Dr. Johnson continued with his report:
Mr. Chairman, I am also very pleased to report that we have appointed a Director for the Toledo Science and Technology Corridor.  Perhaps you saw the announcement in the paper a few days ago. Mr. Peter Kay will be arriving in Toledo to take up his new duties in January.  

This appointment is a major step forward for the Corridor and one that will add a significant new dimension and resource for our university’s efforts to stimulate greater diversification of our region’s economy through science and technology.  I think it is safe to say that the Corridor is “on its way” to helping Toledo and Northwest Ohio, and helping our institutions of higher education have a stronger positive impact on our region’s economy.  

This is a significant appointment that will help UT, MUO, BGSU, Owens and other partners leverage our research, advances in technology, and training programs for a greater return on our investment and one that will help Northwest Ohio be more competitive in the global knowledge economy.  I will introduce Peter Kay when he arrives here next month. 

I would also like to use my report this morning to introduce the new president of the Regional Growth Partners (RGP), Mr. Steve Weathers.  As you know, UT is a strong proponent and supporter of the RGP.  In turn, the RGP has been a major advocate for our universities and the Science and Technology Corridor. It is an important partnership and one that I believe is working well for Toledo and Northwest Ohio.  

Steve Weathers and his family came to us from Tucson where he worked in economic development and prior to that in San Diego.  He has been “on board” now for a couple of months and I wanted you to meet him and to have him make a few comments about the RGP, its future, and the role of the University of Toledo.  Steve…

Mr. Weathers stated he is excited to be in Toledo and looks forward to working with trustees and University of Toledo faculty members.  He anticipates taking technology from the University and bringing it into the community.  He expects the proposed merger with the Medical University of Ohio will pay untold dividends for students and also the citizens of the region.  

President Johnson thanked Mr. Weathers for his remarks and continued with his report:
Mr. Chairman, I want to ask that the trustees please read the December 2005, Points of Pride (Exhibit #1).  There are several major accomplishments of our faculty, staff and students that are reported in Points of Pride.  I know you will enjoy reading it.  

My report this morning has focused on some of the positive university accomplishments and milestones for UT.  Perhaps it goes without saying that we also have some major issues and challenges ahead of us.  We have important union negotiations underway and I am very hopeful that we will continue to work until we can bring these negotiations to a successful agreement. 

We also have the continuing budget challenges with which we must deal.  We are now implementing the budget reductions for this fiscal year and laying the groundwork for bringing the university in “on budget.”  This is very difficult considering the reductions we have been making over the past several years. But we have the budget plan in place and will be working the plan over the next few months. 

We continue to look to the faculty for their leadership on program and service prioritization. The process was slowed this month over issues related to the proposed “Baldrige-type” methodology.  There were some in the Faculty Senate that felt a need for more information and how the Baldrige approach would enable programs and service units to identify priorities. I am hopeful that with the additional information that will be provided to the Senate, the UPC will be able to move forward quickly with broadened implementation of prioritization.  Some parts of the campus are already moving ahead in setting their priorities.

I don’t want to be overly dramatic, but I do sense that we are in a very important time in the history of the University of Toledo.  The opportunities and challenges we have require a strong team effort if we are to move forward in a positive and progressive way.  I believe we have a strong team and that we are up to the challenges as well as the opportunities. 

I would like to close with a word of appreciation to you, our trustees.  You have an enormous responsibility and I know all of you invest a great deal of your time, talent and treasure in this institution.  For that we thank you and look forward to an even more exciting and transformative year in 2006. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Brennan thanked President Johnson for his report and called on former Student Trustee Kristopher Keating to come forward for a presentation.  On behalf of the Board Chairman Brennan presented Mr. Keating with a Resolution recognizing him for his service as a student trustee (Exhibit #2).  Mr. Keating stated he enjoyed and appreciated the opportunity to serve as a student trustee and that he expects to remain active and close to the UT family in the years ahead.
3.
 Consent Agenda Items
Chairman Brennan noted the October 26, November 4, November 10 and December 6, 2005 Board meeting minutes were provided in advance and requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes and approve the minutes and the materials contained in the consent agenda items a) through k):
a) Approval of Minutes – October 26, November 4, November 10, December 6, 2005
b) Faculty Personnel Actions

c) Grants Report

d) Proposed Name Change for Department of Counseling and Mental Health Services
e) Bancroft Campus Classroom Upgrades Budget Revision
f) Stop Loss Insurance Vendor

g) Endorsement of Faculty Retirement Incentive Plan

h) Amendment of the Alternative Retirement Plan

i) Amendment to Policy V-7-4; Classification and Pay

j) Policy on the Student Code of Conduct
k) Revision to the Bylaws of the Board of Trustees
Upon a motion by Mr. Fall, seconded by Mr. Redmond, to approve the consent agenda items a) through k) as listed, a voice vote was taken.  Motion passed with one abstention by Trustee Vasquez.
4.  
Approval Items
Staff Personnel Actions
Trustee Fall presented the staff personnel actions that were reviewed and recommended for approval by the full board by the Finance Committee at their December 13 meeting.
Upon a motion by Mr. Fall, seconded by Mrs. Palmer, to approve the staff personnel actions as presented, a voice vote was taken.  Motion passed with one abstention by Trustee Vasquez.
Resolution for Bond Anticipation Note
Trustee Fall presented the bond anticipation note that was reviewed by the Finance Committee at their December 13 meeting. The Finance Committee recommended the one-year bond anticipation note expiring January 27, 2006 be replaced with a similar bond anticipation note on or before that date.
Upon a motion by Mrs. Summons, seconded by Mr. Fall, that the one-year bond anticipation note expiring January 27, 2006 be replaced with a similar bond anticipation note on or before that date, a voice vote was taken.  Motion passed unanimously.
Electrical Service Agreement
Trustee Fall presented the electrical service agreement as reviewed by the Finance Committee at their December 13 meeting.  The Finance Committee recommended the President of the University have the authority to execute a contract for electrical power for The University of Toledo with First Energy.
Upon a motion by Mr. Fall, seconded by Mr. Vasquez, to grant approval to the President of the University to execute a contract for electrical power for The University of Toledo, a voice vote was taken.  Motion passed unanimously.
5. Information Items
No information items were presented at the meeting.
6.
Committee Reports
Academic Affairs

Trustee McQuade reported the Academic Affairs committee minutes are complete; that the committee began a study of admission standards and will continue this study in the future. 
Audit

Vice Chairman Stansley reported the Audit Committee received a progress report of the Audit Plan from Director of Internal Audit Kwabena Kankam.  The next audit will be of the Registrar’s Office.  In addition, the committee was updated on the Confidential Reporting System.
Finance/Administration/Facilities

Trustee Fall stated the Finance Committee minutes speak to the primary topics covered in their December 13 meeting.  The budget shortfall will continue to be addressed and the Facilities Master Plan will be readdressed.
Institutional Advancement

In Institutional Advancement Committee Chairman Koester’s absence, Trustee Vasquez stated the minutes accurately reflect the committee’s December 13 meeting.
Strategic Issues & Planning

Trustee Redmond reported the Strategic Issues and Planning Committee minutes reflect that the committee has a full plate.  Major topics include the prioritization process which continues to move forward.  There is ongoing discussion regarding the merger with the Medical University of Ohio.  The Science and Technology Corridor is also a major focus and the committee looks forward to the arrival of the new director.  
Student Life

Trustee Summons stated the Student Life Committee continues to focus on student centeredness.   At the December 13 meeting the committee heard a presentation by Dr. Ardenia Jones Terry on the top five priority initiatives for student centeredness.  A timeline will be presented at the February meeting.  In addition, the committee received an enlightening overview of Student Legal Services.
Trusteeship
Judge McQuade reported the Trusteeship Committee reviewed the proposed revisions to Bylaws which were approved earlier as part of the consent agenda.  In addition, the committee discussed the board assessment process and the possibility of a day long retreat to be held in the spring.
7.  
Faculty Senate Report
Faculty Senate Chair Dr. Andrew Jorgensen stated the proposed merger with the Medical University of Ohio is uppermost in the minds of faculty.  Faculty Senate leaders have met with their counterparts from MUO and will continue to do so as the proposed merger moves forward.   Both groups hope for stability as discussions continue.
8.
Student Government Report
The Student Government report stands as is.  No additional comments were added at the meeting.

9.
Executive Session
Upon a motion by Mr. Stansley, seconded by Mr. Fall to enter into executive session for the purpose of reviewing collective bargaining strategy, a roll call vote was taken:


Mr. Fall

Yes


Judge McQuade
Yes


Mrs. Palmer

Yes


Mr. Redmond

Yes


Mr. Stansley

Yes


Mrs. Summons
Yes


Mr. Vasquez

Yes


Mr. Brennan

Yes


Motion passed and they entered into executive session at 8:50 a.m.
10. 
Discussion
The Board reconvened at 10:15 a.m. with no action taken.

11. 
Adjournment
There being no further business before the Board, upon the motion duly made and carried, the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 a.m.
EXHIBIT #1


[image: image1.wmf]
The University of Toledo “Points of Pride” – December 2005

University-Wide:

Lori Edgeworth, director of Student Judicial Affairs and Greek Life, and UT student Leigh Hoffman were quoted in the Wall Street Journal Dec. 8 on the potential dangers of posting too much personal information on www.facebook.com – a popular Web site that allows students to meet each other, post photographs and share information through a network of online peers. The pair also were interviewed on the national CBS “The Early Show” Dec. 10 on the topic.

Lorinda Bishop, University registrar, received the Garland G. Parker Award at the annual meeting of the Ohio Association of Collegiate Registrars and Admissions Officers (OACRAO) this fall. This award recognizes outstanding service to the profession at the state and national levels. Bishop is only the sixth recipient of this prestigious award.
College of Arts and Sciences
The department of theatre and film’s production of “Homebody/Kabul” has been selected for presentation at the Region III Kennedy Center/American College Theatre Festival (KC/ACTF). The festival will be held at Illinois State University, Jan. 10-15.  This is the first time since 1984 that a UT production has been invited to this prestigious and competitive festival. The production features Dr. Benjamin Pryor, assistant professor and co-director of law and social thought, and Sue Ott Rowlands, interim dean of the College of Arts and Sciences, along with 15 UT students in the cast and crew.

In October, more than 400 people attended three screenings of the Oscar-nominated documentary, “Twist of Faith,” in Doermann Theater. The department of theatre and film sponsored the screenings after the film’s producer had trouble finding a venue in Toledo willing to show the controversial film. Holly Monsos, associate professor and interim department chair; Tammy Kinsey, assistant professor and associate chair; and James Hill, professor of theatre, stepped in and brought it to UT. 

The Lake Erie Research and Education Center hosted the Northwest Ohio Wind Power Seminar in November, with over 100 people in attendance. Event sponsors included Rep. Marcy Kaptur, The University of Toledo, Ohio Wind Working Group, the Ohio Department of Development, the city of Oregon and Green Energy Ohio.

Dr. Tom Bridgeman, staff scientist at the Lake Erie Center, and Dr. Christine Mayer, assistant professor of earth, ecological and environmental sciences, were awarded a prestigious National Oceanic and Atmospheric Association Ohio Sea Grant to conduct research on water quality factors influencing toxic algal blooms of microcystis in Lake Erie.

Debra Davis, associate professor of new media with the art department, coordinated an exhibition titled "Cultural Domestication Instinctual Desire – An Exhibition of Contemporary Czech Art” at the Center for the Visual Arts, a series of lectures and a symposium – all from Oct. 27 to Nov. 8. 

Dr. Alan Pinkerton, chair of the department of chemistry, is the new president-elect of the American Crystallographic Association.

Gino Donatelli, a junior majoring in film and video, has been accepted as a spring semester intern for “The Colbert Report” (MTV/Viacom) in New York City.

Stacy Gates and Eric Yearley, graduate students in the department of chemistry, were recipients of the Chung Soo Yoo Award for the best student poster presentations at the Pittsburgh Diffraction Conference held at Argonne National Laboratory in Argonne, Ill., Nov. 3-5.

 

Ahmad Hammuda, a communication major, was featured in “Interning in Washington, The Washington Center’s Newsletter for Prospective Students” about his work as an intern in the office of Rep. Marcy Kaptur in Washington, D.C.

In October, Deanna M. Bobak, a graduate assistant in the department of earth, ecological and environmental sciences, received the only award for best student platform presentation at the 21st Annual Conference on Contaminated Soils in Amherst, Mass. The theme of her award-winning presentation was “Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbon Characterization in Differing Watersheds in Northwest Ohio.”

College of Education
Dr. Jenny Denyer, assistant professor of literacy education, received a Crystal Apple Award for her contributions and dedication to the field of education from Michigan State University.

College of Engineering
The Board of Governors of the American Institute of Ultrasound in Medicine has elected Dr. Jian-Yu Lu, professor of bioengineering, to the prestigious rank of fellow for his contributions to the advancement of the field of ultrasound in medicine.


College of Health & Human Services
Dr. Jerome M. Sullivan, college dean, was awarded a Lifetime Achievement Award by the International Council for Respiratory Care (ICRC) for his overall accomplishments and exemplary service to the international community of respiratory care practitioners.  The ICRC commended Sullivan for his “leadership and guidance, which allowed the ICRC to grow to prominence.” Sullivan was also inducted as an honorary member of the Japanese Respiratory Care Society for his extensive work in helping to develop the Japanese professional respiratory care organization. Both honors were awarded at the 51st International Congress and Exhibition of the American Association of Respiratory Care held in San Antonio, Texas, Dec. 3-6.  

More than 200 people, including faculty, staff, students, alumni and friends of the college, celebrated the completion of the $17.5 million renovation of the Health and Human Services building Oct. 26. In addition to cutting-edge teaching and research laboratories, all classrooms, including Dana Auditorium and the McQuade Courtroom, are wireless. The College of Health and Human Services has more than 3,000 students.

University College

 

“Thomas McGrath: Another Agrarian Revolt,” an article by Dr. Glenn Sheldon, associate professor of interdisciplinary studies, was accepted for publication in MidAmerica: The Yearbook of the Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature. Sheldon also was nominated for the 2005 Pushcart Prize in Poetry, the highest national prize for a single published poem, for his work, “Floating Continents.”

 

Linda Gubbe, assistant professor of interdisciplinary studies, presented “Using Pictures to Enhance Vocabulary Development” with UT instructor Carol Richman at the annual conference of the College Reading and Learning Association in Long Beach, Calif. Margaret Fritz, assistant professor and interim chair of interdisciplinary studies, also presented a paper at the conference titled “Transitions: From Remedial to College Level Reading.”

 

Dr. Sharon Barnes, assistant professor of interdisciplinary studies, presented a paper, “From Description to Critique: Reinventing Media Analysis Assignments for Developing Writers,” at the annual Ohio Association for Developmental Education conference in Akron. Barnes also presented a paper, “Joni Mitchell Reading American Culture,” at the annual Midwest Modern Language Association convention in Milwaukee, Wis. She also had an article accepted for publication in the National Association for Developmental Education Digest titled “Using Popular Culture in Developmental Writing.”

 

Kenneth Dobson, director of community and economic development, was selected as one of eight International Economic Development Council (IEDC) Board of Directors members to participate in an IEDC and U.S. Chamber of Commerce strategic forum on Gulf Coast business reinvestment and reconstruction. Strategic recommendations are being offered to public and private leaders in the affected states, cities and regions and to the federal government.

 

Dana Corp. joined Gross Electric, Johnson Controls Inc., NAMSA, Owens Corning, ProMedica and Roadway in partnering with University College’s SkillsMAX Center to obtain job profiling and assessment services for current and prospective employees through the “Hire Smart/Train Smart” initiative, sponsored by Ohio Gov. Bob Taft’s Jobs Cabinet. The SHL Work Profiling System defines specific knowledge, skills and abilities required for selected jobs and assesses the match of applicants or employees. Through the SkillsMAX Center, participating companies enhance their ability to match the right people with the right jobs, leverage individuals’ strengths, and identify performance gaps or development needs.

Chutima Case, assistant director of college relations and research in student development, is a visiting associate fellow at the Defiance College McMaster School for Advancing Humanity (MSAH). She will be in Thailand with other colleagues from MSAH for two weeks in December serving as a translator and liaison for MSAH professors and students teaching English conversation to Thai students. Chutima will present about her trip in February in collaboration with the Peer Networking Student Association.

EXHIBIT #2
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A Resolution

Kristopher L. Keating

WHEREAS you were appointed by Governor Bob Taft in July 2004 to serve as one of two University of Toledo student representatives on the Board of Trustees; and

WHEREAS you received your Bachelor’s degree in Communication from The University of Toledo in May 2005; and

WHEREAS you served as the Student Government Public Relations Chair; and

WHEREAS you served as the Student Government “I Love UT” Committee Special Events Coordinator; and

WHEREAS you developed the Student Government program, “S.G. in Your F.A.C.E.”; and

WHEREAS your term on The University of Toledo Board of Trustees ended October 26, 2005.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees expresses its gratitude and indebtedness of the entire University community for your service.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this Resolution be conveyed to you.

BE IT FINALLY RESOLVED that this Resolution, adopted unanimously, be spread upon the minutes of this Board, to become a part of the permanent records of The University of Toledo.


Done this 28th day of December 2005.
_____________________________________________

Daniel J. Brennan, Chairman of the Board of Trustees 
_____________________________________________

Daniel M. Johnson, President of The University of Toledo
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